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Leadership day is about the whole ABHS prefect body helping to develop Leadership, 
Teamwork, Communication and Organisation skills in the Year 7 boys through 5 activities 
were built around these four goals. Planning for this day started in November 2012 at the 
Leadership Camp. The day was a huge success; the Year 7 boys were excited and couldn’t 
wait till the activities started. 
 

River Crossing 
This activity demanded more than just leadership and discussion. Some of the groups 
solved it straight away but others took some time due to lack of communication skills. 
They discovered no particular individual was a leader but everyone in their team was 
a team player and made it across through teamwork and communication to achieve a 
common goal which was to get everyone across. Each group demonstrated their own 
type of method for crossing ‘the river’.  
 

The Amazon 
The groups arrived to the activity seeing the prefects dressed in lab coats, Rex the 
skeleton (kindly loaned to us by the PE department for the day), a platform of 
drama boxes and a scattering of equipment.  

The task was simple: use the equipment to grab a bucket 
(about 5m from the platform) while staying on the platform and 
without touching the grass. Surprisingly every group leapt into the challenge and after 
a slow start and some prompting from the prefects each group showed excellent 
teamwork. We enjoyed running the activity as much as the Year 7s enjoyed 
participating. 

 

Trivia Quiz 
In this activity the group is split into two smaller groups where in Team 1 everyone works 
on their own and in Team 2 they work as a team to answer 10 questions. The two teams 
would then reverse positions as individuals and team. The point of the game was to decide 
what got the better results; to work as a team and/or as an individual. Also it gave the 
boys the chance to see what skills they possess to be a leader or a team member.  
 

Spiders Web 
The boys were required to work together to make it through the web. They had to talk and 
use their strength to go through the higher holes; they would fail if they didn’t talk and 
work together. After the game, the boys sat down with the prefects 
and debriefed about the game and how to improve their results. One 
of the boys said “I could never do it if my friend had not encouraged 
me because I am afraid of heights and the game was great - I loved 
the feeling when I made it through the gap”. 
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Photography by Niall Waldron (Yr10) 

Team Challenge 
Team Challenge, comprised of a course in which the boys had to race another team to 
win. They had to utilise leadership skills such as team work, forward thinking, initiative 
and most importantly the ability to be able to listen to one another. First there was the 
plank run, whereby the teams had to synchronize their movements to get the planks off 
the start line. Next up was the bicycle tyre race. In this activity the boys had to form a 
circle and then think about how they were going to get multiple tyres  

around the circle without letting go of each other. Finally was the 
bridge race. In this challenge the entire team must select one 
individual, who had to ‘walk’ to the end of the field on sticks held by the 
team. They could not touch the ground. Using sticks the team needed 
to coordinate itself so that each pair, when the person walked across their sticks, quickly 
needed to move to the front to make a continuous bridge.  

 
 

Water Retrieval  
The aim of this activity was to get the boys to work as a team and communicate and lead each other in 
resolving how to get the bucket of water safely without falling into the ‘toxic waste’.  
 
The boys all worked together and most of all enjoyed the BBQ lunch provided by the school.  
 
I know that the Prefects would not have been able to do all the preparation to make the day 
run smoothly without Mr Broome and Mr Laing’s constant nagging, the support from all 
teachers and the help and knowledge of Ms Aime Liiband. The ABHS Prefect Body would 
like to congratulate Mr Broome on his first year of running this event alongside Mr Laing.  
Nicholas Bepper, Yr12 Prefect 
 
What some of the Year 7s thought about Leadership Day 
It was fun and creative & exciting. (Patrick) 
I liked the sausage sandwiches because they were well cooked. (Anderson) 
I loved that Mr Broome gave me a can of Sprite.  
Loved ‘Amazon’ and the sausage sizzle. (Aaron) 
It was fun. (Troy) 
I think it was fun. (Kefah) 
I really enjoyed leadership day and I would love to do it again. (Mitchell) 
We got free food which was great. (Sam) 
Free food was good x 3 
I enjoyed ‘Hot Chocolate River’. (Lachlan G.) 
Leadership Day was a lot of fun and we learnt to not be the only leaders. (Tristan) 
I think overall it was pretty good and I liked the ‘spider web’ the best and I think you need to 
work on the ‘Amazon’. (Ben D.) 
I think it was a great day; but they should improve on the ‘Amazon’ or take it away and the 
sausages weren’t cooked. (Jack) 
Leadership Day is awesome! (Dylan) 
It was fun. The teamwork was important. (Bryan) 
‘Trivia’ was the best bit. (Aidan) 
We all worked together to get past the tests. (Matthew) 
The activities were fun and well organised. (Aidan) 
I really enjoyed the Leadership Day. I have learnt teamwork in the ‘hot chocolate river’ and 
‘spider web’ activity. (Mikkail) 
I liked the prefects/Leaders as they helped out with us and everything else. (Matthew) 
All the prefects and activities were cool. (Liam) 
All activities were very enjoyable. (Anthony) 
 
 

 
 



PRINCIPAL’S MESSAGE 
 

P & C Community Fun Day 
The annual P&C Community Fun Day will be held on Sunday 8th September. Hard working 
members of the P&C have been preparing for this day for almost a year. There will be musical 
performances all day, football matches (including the annual clash between current students and 
old boys), food, stalls, a car display and an art display. Once again this promises to be a huge 
community event and also a significant component of the P&C’s fund raising for the year. The bulk 
of funds raised this year will go towards the construction of an outdoor deck/cafe to be built 
between the TAS Block and water tanks. Please come along and support this event. The 
Community Day will be preceded by a P &C Working Bee on Sunday 25th August. 
Leadership Day 
The annual Leadership Day, involving the Prefects and all Year 7 students, was held on 23 July. 
Once again we are indebted to Ms Aime Liiband, a parent of a former ABHS student, for helping 
us run this very successful event which has become a very significant feature on our calendar. 
The Prefects led a series of fun activities for groups of Year 7 boys based around a leadership 
theme. I regard all of our boys as future leaders and am very proud of the leadership skills that 
we incorporate into our extra-curricula activities. Congratulations to all participants, especially the 
event co-ordinator, Prefects Superviser, Mr Broome. 
Snow Trip 
This year we made the annual snow excursion available to all Year 10 students. Skiing conditions 
turned out to be excellent and the boys had a fantastic time. Participation and behaviour of our 
boys was exemplary. My thanks to the staff who attended and congratulations to Mr Corbitt for his 
outstanding organisation. 
Beijing Students 
Along with Asquith Girls High School and Asquith Primary School we recently hosted a visit by    
35 students from a school in Beijing, China. 12 boys of high school age spent several days 
shadowing our students in classes and all aspects of school life. The visiting students were billeted 
by ABHS students and teachers. The visitors were impressed by the friendly nature of our 
students and thoroughly enjoyed their time at ABHS and the opportunity to improve their English 
language skills. Overall the visit was a great success and I look forward to future exchanges. My 
thanks to staff and students who hosted the Chinese students and event co-ordinator, Ms Lee. 
Terry Griffiths, Principal 

OLD BOYS NEWS – Joshua Denyer 
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Debating Awards Writers Awards 

Big Band Participation Awards 

Some of the Reports Awards recipients (above) &                                               
some of the Perfect Attendance Award recipients (below) 

Congratulations & Well done to ALL the Award recipients 



Deputy Principal’s Report 
Term 3 is well underway, with a large number of activities keeping our students engaged.  
Most notably, the Year 12 Trial HSC examinations will provide students an opportunity to demonstrate 
their learning and identify any particular areas for further revision. It is essential that students use the 
feedback from the Trial HSC to guide their preparation for the external examinations which begin in 
October. The HSC examination timetable is available online at the following address:  
http://studentsonline.bos.nsw.edu.au/documents/hsc_timetable_2013_booklet.pdf 
Rail Travel 
From time to time Mr Griffiths and myself receive complaints from members of the public about the 
conduct of some ABHS students on trains. This occurs on both the Berowra and Central Coast 
services. The major causes for complaint include noise, inappropriate language and students crowding 
the vestibule area. Every issue brought to our attention investigated thoroughly. Some of the steps 
taken by us to address problems on trains have included: 

 Rail safety workshops for junior students run by Rail Corp; 
 Deputy Principal presence on Asquith Station and selected rail services; 
 Counselling of individual students involved; 
 Mentoring of junior students by seniors; 
 Reminders of travel etiquette at assemblies and Year meetings. 

Families are reminded that the Police, Sydney Trains (metropolitan services) and NSW Trainlink (outer 
metropolitan – Central Coast services) officers patrol trains and may withdraw travel privileges if 
required. I urge all students to consider the preservation of our school’s good name in the community 
when they are on their way to or from school and would appreciate parental support in this matter. 
Our school is certainly not alone in this issue, and it is widely known that the vast majority of ABHS 
students do the right thing when travelling.  
Mr Andrew  Skehan,Deputy Principal 
 

MISS MASHMAN & Machu Picchu Inca Trail 
12th August 2013 –Media release 

 

Mount Colah and Asquith Boys High School local tackles 
high altitude adventure for Youngcare 

Ms Laura Mashman from Sydney’s Northern suburbs has challenged herself to trek high in the 
Andean mountains ending with a visit to the famous Machu Picchu ruins. Laura is taking on the 
2013 Youngcare Machu Picchu Inca Trail challenge to help the 7,500 young Aussies who are 
currently forced to live in aged care. 
“Aged care is no place for a young person so I hope to make a difference by taking on this Challenge and raising 
much needed money,” Laura said. “I am undertaking this challenge for those that cannot. Don’t take anything for 
granted and appreciate the little things in life.” 
The trek starts in a quiet, rural valley between Cuzco and the Sacred Valley and finishes in Ollantaytambo, only seven 
miles upstream from the start of the Inca Trail. It will take the Challengers through seldom-visited Andean villages, 
Inca and pre-Inca ruins and heads onto a beautiful altiplano plateau surrounded by glaciated peaks.  

Youngcare works to provide choice in care and housing to young people with high care needs. Right now in Australia 
7,500 young people are living in aged care and further 700,000 are being cared for at home, often with limited 
support.  
For the Challenge Laura will fly from Australia to Peru, spend six days trekking then explore Cuzco before returning 
home. Laura has set her a fundraising target of $8,000. To help Ms Mashman reach her target 
visit http://www.youngcaresupporters.com.au/laura_jane_mashman and make a donation. 
 
 
 

About Youngcare - Youngcare is a national not-for-profit organisation working to provide choice in care and housing options 
for the 7,500 young people currently living in aged care, and the further 700,000 being cared at home.  The Simpson Desert 
Challenge will help Youngcare raise awareness and spread the word about of the lack of appropriate care and housing 
options for young Australians with 24/7 care needs 

http://studentsonline.bos.nsw.edu.au/documents/hsc_timetable_2013_booklet.pdf
http://www.youngcaresupporters.com.au/laura_jane_mashman


Year 11 ‘Men of Honour’ Excursion 
Year 11 recently went to the ‘Men of Honour’ excursion, part of the Asquith Boys Crossroads 
program, which looks at the issues affecting boys becoming men.  
Glen Gerreyn, the widely respected Men of Honour program creator, was the Keynote speaker. 
His unique style and presentation captured the boys attention throughout this entertaining and 
hard-hitting seminar. He fearlessly tackles the often difficult issues that boys face as they are 
growing up. Glen is a most inspiring and influencing peer of young men of this generation. Men of 
Honour is a about the dangers of social issues, bringing both immediate and potentially far 
reaching benefits to males of all ages, challenging them to make honourable choices in how they 
live their lives.  

“Male by birth, man by choice” 
The day started on a great note as the boys were greeted with 
pancakes before the first session where Glen laid the foundation 
for the day.  
The first session began with a Push Up competition with Buddy 
Khouri coming a very respectable second with 56 continuous push 
ups. With recess upon us quite quickly, Paris Konstantopoulos came first in the Bench Press 
competition winning three of Glen Gerreyn’s books, which he has kindly donated to library. 
Second session was predominantly about the dangers of drugs and alcohol, the effects of these 
not only to the person, but how it affects the extended family and friends. 

The boys were very excited to come out at lunch where 
jumping castles were waiting for them, among other 
inflatable slides and gladiator style equipment. 
It was a fantastic day, with all the boys very well behaved 
and enjoying themselves immensely. 
“We had a wonderful day and were so impressed by the 
maturity and behaviour of all the boys” Event Co-ordinator 
Belinda Gerreyn. 

This excursion was a great success for most, with many of the boys and some parents asking for 
more information about the issues Glen spoke about on the day. 
Mr Josephs, Year 11 Adviser 
 
 

ATAR CLUB 

Additional assistance for students in Year 12 
A new element at our school for students in Year 12 is the ATAR Club. It focusses on improving 

students’ skills in time management, study skills, reducing exam stress, developing and 

improving essay writing skills as well as answering short answer questions. A variety of teachers 

from different subjects will be volunteering their time to assist students. The teachers have a 

wide range of experience and will offer advice and useful tips to students. The majority of 

teachers have marked the Higher School Certificate for many years.  The ATAR Club will run 

Thursday afternoons and every 2nd Monday afternoon after school in the school library.  

More information can be found by speaking to Miss Evans in the HSIE faculty. 
 

 



2013 School Photos 
The school photos have been handed out to students.  If your son paid for but has not received his 
photos please have him see Mrs Laffer ASAP. 
 

Did you like the 2013 photo cover?   
Many thanks to Ms Holder for her expertise in photographic and digital media to create this eye-
catching cover which featured artwork created by 26 of our students.   
Featured artists were:  Ciaran De Kort, Elias Boer, Ben Cant, 
Lachlan Miles, Dominic Hewes, Callum Fenech, Joshua 
Chapman, Oliver Shepherd, Joshua Jean-Jacquet, James 
Sheridan, Jacob Chantarat, Jake Bartley, Kean Miles, Nick 
Raymond, Joel Peterson, Matthew Douglas, Silvan He, Jarrod 
Griffith, Stuart Armstrong, Lukas Skov, Ryan O’Donohue, 
Deacon Mirabile, Michael Muirhead, Joseph Nelson, James 
Vaughan and Sam Powell. 
All featured artists will be receiving an award at the next 
formal assembly (29th August). 
 
Any feedback regarding the quality of the photography packages is also very welcome and is 
passed on to the photographers to ensure that a high quality is maintained. 
 
Small group photos are now on display in the glass cabinet at the end of the A block top 
corridor.  Students wishing to place an order should collect an order envelope from the front office.  
All small group orders must be handed in to the front office by Wednesday 28th August. 
Late orders will not be processed. 
 



8E Science Excursion to Bicentennial Park Homebush Bay 
Friday 8 August 

Reflections / Questions / Facts / Observations from 8E 
We caught the 8.40 am train from Hornsby to Epping. From Epping we caught the train to Concord West 
and walked to The Bicentennial Park. 

• The escalators at Epping railway station were really tall and fun. 
• Is Parramatta River the 4th most polluted river in the world? 
• Did they bury all that rubbish, chemicals and train carriages underground just for the Olympics? 
• Did you know that mangroves saved a lot of places from major damage during the recent Tsunami? 
• The home units around the Bicentennial park area cost more than $700,000 just for the view but 

did you know that people hated mangroves just because of the smell that comes out of that area. 
• Those snorkels that these mangroves have are very interesting features. 
• Did you ever lick the leaf of a mangrove? It is really salty. 
• Fishing the bugs and classifying them as sensitive and tolerant bugs was fun. 
• Lichen is an algae and a fungus living together. 
• Measuring all the abiotic factors using the correct equipment was fun. 
• Mangroves are a nursery for fish and a temporary habitat for many migratory birds that come from 

as far as China. 
• The mangrove graveyard is a good reminder for us of algal bloom. 

Over all it was a hands on, informative, fun filled, working excursion where we learnt a lot, the weather 
was just right and our teachers had a great time. 
We thank all the parents for their continual support for all our Educational Excursions. 

The Science Staff 
 

On the 5th of June a group of students from Year 10 and the environment committee went to Abbotsleigh Girl’s 
school in Wahroonga to attend a student conference on environmental issues. The keynote speaker was Bernie 
Hobbs, an ABC science presenter who had created an interactive carbon footprint calculator. Based on what 
you ate, how you heated your house and how far you travelled, it determined at what point in your life, you 
had exhausted your allowed emissions. Mr Yates was chosen from the audience and discovered that he would 
have done this at 9 years old. After the shock of this finding we were off to our seminars, which proved 
interesting and engaging. 
Speakers included: 
 Sydney Pemberton – a local chef; talked about how people are changing the way we think about food  
 David Burns – CEO of Sustain 450; talking about the life cycle of “things” and how what we see as “waste” 

can become “resource”.  
 Alex Lachsz - NSW School’s coordinator for the Australian Youth Climate Coalition; speaking about the 

impact young people can have on the issue of climate change. 
 Nardi Simpson – A young indigenous leader from Taronga Zoo who spoke very movingly about why a sense 

of “country” should be important to you. 
 Ann Austin – An Architect who works at Lend Lease in sustainability. 
After our seminars we were off to our round table discussions where students from all schools came together 
to discuss about issues that interested them such as bottled water, recycling or fair trade. These sessions 
proved useful as everyone walked away from the discussion with new ideas on how to integrate their chosen 
subject into their school.  We decided to create a campaign to encourage less bottled water at school. 
Following this we all walked down to the gardens surrounding the Abbotsleigh Environmental Education Centre 
for afternoon tea, excellently prepared by the Abbotsleigh hospitality faculty, to discuss how we could become 
more active in protecting our environment. 
By Michael Cowell (Year10) 
 
 
 



Gifted and Talented Education Conference 
A range of teachers from different faculty areas attended the 3 day Gifted and Talented Education 
Conference at Darling Harbour. Keynote speakers from the US, such as June Maker, were joined by local 
teachers in presenting practical workshops to expose our teachers to new and innovative techniques in 
teaching our brightest boys. 
Some of the workshops focused on how to identify the qualities of gifted or talented students as well as 
designing units of work to extend brighter students beyond their minimum capabilities. Boys especially can 
tend to do the minimum work required to get them through school and with technology dominating their 
lives it is getting harder to engage them in traditional education techniques. This is why a creative approach 
is needed to link their world with the skills required to enter the workforce as competent as possible. 
Even though the conference was aimed at the brightest students much of what was presented could be 
adapted to all levels of teaching and will lift creativity I teaching across the school especially with 
introduction of the national curriculum over the next 2 years. At ABHS we have a culture of delivering 
creative, practical curriculum to engage boys in learning and continue to cater for gifted and talented boys 
through our enrichment classes and extra-curricular activities. 
Mr Robertson 
Gifted and Talented Co-ordinator 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Invitation to all ABHS students and their families 
 

 



Asquith Boys High 

School  

‘Kitchen Battles’ 

Competition 

2013 
          When:    Term 3 & 4 

          Where:   Kitchen 1 

          Cost:      $20 entry 

 

Compete to become the  

2013 ABHS Kitchen Battles winner,  

for prizes and fun.  

Compete in quarters, semi and  

grand final.  

The top two will then compete against 

other schools in area. 



TAS NEWS ….. 
Year 7 Food Technology 
Term 2 - Healthy Canteen Creation - The students were asked to create a healthy filling for a jacket 
potato to be served in a canteen as a winter warmer. All the students created some marvellous fillings, 
which were very creative indeed. Evidently, by the photographic evidence they really enjoyed their own 
cooking and particularly the eating. It was very exciting to see them use their imaginative minds and work 
so well. Well done boys, a great effort! 
Mr T. Josephs, Hospitality Teacher 
 

 
Year 8 Wood Technology 
In term 2 the Year 8’s were asked to choose a 4-5 letter word. Then using a coping saw cut out the letters 
and sand them back to give them a smooth finish. They then had to paint them and sand back the paint to 
give the end result a rustic sea-side finish. The students all performed the task very well and should be very 
proud of their work! 

 
Year 9/10 Food Technology 
Food Trends - This term the students had to research the idealisms of Food Trends in Australia. They 
looked at different food serving styles such as a la carte. They discovered how Australian eating habits 
have changed from the old meat and 3 veg to a plethora of multi-cultural foods that we now eat. They 
looked into the influence of organic and genetically modified foods, and how meal replacement bars and 
shakes have become a permanent part of our food landscape.  
The students had a Task Assessment where they needed to research a local catering establishment, then 
cook and serve it the classroom kitchen. Most did a fantastic job. Ben Adams cooked a 3 course meal and 
presented a sensational portfolio - we were all very excited and proud of his effort. Excellent effort boys! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Year 11 Hospitality 
In term 2 the boys went out to complete their first of two work placements. To their credit they were 
outstanding. Never before I have had the pleasure of all 17 students and employers give so much positive 
feedback. I was blown away with the enthusiasm of the boys demonstrated during their experience. Every 
employer gave great feedback that was constructive to the students. This has reflected well upon Asquith 
Boys High School, as I was told in some cases that they were the best placement the employers had had. 
This experience gave the boys an excellent understanding of how the hospitality industry works, particularly 
behind the scenes. 



The Hospitality boys should all be very proud of the effort they put in; not only during the work placement 
but also in regards to the skills and competencies they are showing in the kitchen classroom – they have 
been outstanding making my job a little easier.  
I am very proud of their accomplishments to date, let’s keep up the effort boys and hope we will have some 
great results come Year 12. 
In term 3, the Year 11 Hospitality boys have been working on the unit Organise and Prepare Foods. This 
class still astounds me on how well they achieve their skills and results which were reflected in how they 
completed a recent Task Assessment. They needed to prepare, cook and present a two course meal 
consisting of Pad Thai and rhubarb & pear crumble using professional commercial cookery competencies. 
Though some of the students struggled in some areas and needed to complete the task a second time, 
most showed skills above their time.  
With Year 11 moving towards their yearly exams in weeks 9 & 10 this term, they will be studying the 
Methods of Cookery unit, for which most students have demonstrated many of the competencies already. 
 

  

Mission Australia Apprenticeship and Traineeship Expo 
The Hospitality class has also recently catered for the Mission Australia 
Apprenticeship and Traineeship Expo at the Hornsby War Memorial Hall. This was 
a great success with many expressions of gratitude from Mission Australia, Lion’s 
Club and also all of the Exhibitors.  
It has been a great reflection of Asquith Boys High School, with many compliments 
on the boy’s enthusiasm, attitude and professionalism. Once again I was very 
proud of what they achieved.   
They prepared and cooked an assortment of finger foods including; sushi, 
cucumber bites, assorted sandwiches, min quiches, spring rolls, flame grilled meat 
balls, chicken skewers, meringues, brownies and carrot cake.  
Mr T. Josephs, Hospitality Teacher 
 

Inter-School Culinary Challenge 
On the 26th July Asquith Boys High School Year 11 Hospitality student Zach Hughes was 
entered into a Hospitality culinary challenge against schools such as Freshwater 
Selective, Pittwater High, Monte Sant Angelo’s and Killarney High schools; most of which 
where year 12 students. 
Serge Dansereau, chef/owner of Bather’s Pavilion at Balmoral Beach, 
one of Australia’s leading chefs, demonstrated a traditional Ratatouille 
with a medium rare Junee Lamb Rump and fresh Basil oil which took an 
hour. Then the students had to replicate the dish. The students were 
marked on their organisation, cleanliness and presentation of each 
stage. 
Whilst this was going on, Brett Thompson, Ben Holland and Aram Swadling where lucky 
enough to be watching Benji a Japanese Ice Carver, carving birds and flowers out of 
fruit and vegetables, as well as supporting Zach through quite an intense competition. 
Zach came a very respectable 4th place, with the first three being 
Year 12 students. Zach was particularly pointed out at the end by 
Serge, suggesting that his organisational skills where excellent, 
however his presentation of plating the food let him down. 
Craig Willington a head teacher of Commercial Cookery Brookvale 

TAFE and second judge, pulled me aside to say Zach had done Asquith Boys High school 
proud, and was leading the competition for quite some time.  
We were all very proud of Zach’s achievements. 
Mr T. Josephs, Hospitality Teacher  



ENGINEERING AT ABHS 
Hands on Engineering at UTS 

On Tuesday July 30 Asquith Boys Year 11 Engineering students attended an 
information and activity day at the Broadway Campus of the University of 
Technology Sydney. The purpose of the day was to enlighten students about 
the many and varied potential career paths for engineers in the 21st century. 
Graduates and current students addressed guests about their experiences at 

UTS and in the world of work as practicing engineers.  
They emphasised the vast possibilities engineers have in industry and commerce, the 
important role they play in our daily lives and their impact on society. Where would we be 
without them? Strong focus was placed on the work experience component embedded in the courses at UTS 
giving students practical experience in their chosen field. The importance of technology was also highlighted as 
being a key tool that engineers utilise in their day to day practice.  

After the introduction and address the students (over 300) were divided 
into groups and assigned to group leaders. The groups participated in 4 
practical activities over the course of the day rotating around different 
campus venues. Robotics, mechatronics, civil construction, virtual 
prototyping, biomedical, defence force engineering and future 
technologies were explored through talks and or practical challenges.  
The campus is currently undergoing an expansion program with five new 
buildings to be constructed over the next few years - a reflection of the 
growing potential of engineering and technology, the demand for 

expertise – Australia has a shortage of engineers and IT professionals. 
What was apparent was that the diverse nature of engineering lends itself to literally hundreds of dynamic 
career paths and that engineers come from very humble beginnings – students from comprehensive high 
schools with diverse socio- economic backgrounds. All in all in was an insightful, very interesting and 
stimulating day. The campus reflected the future potential for the young people in Australia and the world at 
large – anything is possible if you aspire and work toward your goals.  

 
The Great Engineering Challenge 
On Wednesday August 7, I had the pleasure of taking eight Year 11 Engineering Studies students to The Great 
Engineering Challenge held at The Roundhouse in the grounds of UNSW Kensington campus. The day is co-ordinated 
by the Engineering Faculty and sponsored by the university and corporations involved in the engineering sector. This 
year’s sponsors were Engineers Australia and Transgrid – the infrastructure provider to the energy sector. 
The purpose of the day is to inspire engineering students and bring out their best design and problem solving 
attributes in competition against students from schools in the greater Sydney region, private and public, 
comprehensive and selective. This year there were 38 other schools involved in completing three challenges over the 
course of the day. For each challenge the students are given a description of the task, specific materials, a set of 
rules to comply with as well as a time limit for completion. Each team is awarded points according to how well they 
performed in solving the particular problem. Current engineering students from the university volunteer to run the 
day, distributing tasks and materials and assessing the designs according to set 
criteria. No advice is offered with regard to possible solutions, it must all come from 
the members of each team. 
This year challenge no. 1 was to build a spaghetti bridge spanning 350mm in 35 
minutes. The best design needed to support the greatest load while weighing the 
least. 
Challenge no.2 was to build a small car powered by the elastic potential energy of a 
rubber band. Size was limited to 300mm in length, height and width. The cars were 
tested for achieving a maximum distance of 4.7 metres over the most direct 
(straightest0 route from point A to point B. 

The third challenge involved constructing a wind turbine to mount on a 
tower, which had to extract as much energy from 15 seconds of constant 
airflow – measured using a multimeter. 
 

There were two teams from Asquith – Max Andersen, Daniel Griffin, 
Nicholas Bulmer and Joshua Lauth (5th place overall – pictured above) and 
Caleb Estherby, Liam Covey, Ben Olsson and Jonathon Walker (28th place 
overall – pictured on the left).  



 
It is an interesting day with students experiencing some of the real world situations that engineers face on a daily 
basis, and the important role they play in making our lives more comfortable and productive. It is also a way to come 
into contact with other students of a similar outlook – from other schools and those currently enrolled in courses at 
UNSW. 
The boys from Asquith went very well representing the school against a wide variety of participants and should be 
congratulated on their performance and mature approach to the competition.  
Mr McCubbin, Engineering Studies teacher 
 

Computing Department 
 

Learning to Code like a Ninja 
Despite the fact that we can find no documentary proof that Ninja’s 

have ever shown the slightest interest in computer programming, a small group of Year 9 and 11 

students have signed up for a competition called “Learn to Code like a Ninja”. 

This competition, run online by the National Computer Science School at Sydney University, 

started on the 5/8/13 and aims to teach students programming skills in a language called 

Python. The competition runs for 5 weeks and allows students to select from three different 

levels of entry depending on their programming ability.  

Students are provided with the online programming environment, notes and contacts at the 

university to help with any questions that they may have. Asquith Girls High School is running 

a 1 hour session each week to allow students from both schools involved in the competition to 

work together and share ideas. It is hoped that several of our boys will take the opportunity 

to work with the girls’ school on this project.  

The students’ submissions to a range of problems are marked on line and feedback is given. 

They are then graded, and their position relative to students from around the country can be 

tracked.  

I hope this will be an excellent opportunity for the boys to learn some new skills while 

meeting new people with similar interests.    

Mr D Bennett, Computer Teacher 
 

HSIE NEWS 

The Simpson Prize 
A competition for students in Years 9 and 10 

A national competition offered by the History Teachers Association of Australia for 
students in Year 9 and 10 is the Simpson Prize. The competition encourages participants 
to focus on the significance of Anzac Day and to consider what Anzac Day means to them 
and to Australia. The History Department would like any interested students to enter this 
competition. Prizes will be awarded at assembly for entering the competition.  
The top 3 entries will be submitted to the History Teachers Association of Australia. The state winner and 
the state runner up will enjoy a three day trip to Canberra in March 2014. The state winner will also attend a 
two week trip to Turkey in April 2014.  
The question for 2014 is:  

“How well does the Anzac legend tell the story of individual Australian soldiers  
during World War One?” 

The 2014 Simpson Prize Question requires students to respond to the question using both the 2014 
Simpson Prize Australian War Memorial Source Selection (http://www.awm.gov.au/simpson-prize-question-
2014/) and their own research. It is expected that students will make effective use of a minimum of 3 of the 
sources. It is also expected that up to half of their response will make use of information drawn from their 
own knowledge and research. 
More information can be found at http://www.simpsonprize.org/ or by contacting Mr Moscos or Miss Evans 
in the History Department.  
 
 

http://www.awm.gov.au/simpson-prize-question-2014/
http://www.awm.gov.au/simpson-prize-question-2014/
http://www.simpsonprize.org/


The next P&C meeting  
 

@ 7.30pm 
Tuesday 27 August 

in the Library. 
 

All welcome. 

 

 
 

 

Hello ABHS community, 
Your P&C met for July on Tuesday 23rd, thank you to all of those who attended. 

The Year 7 Personal Interest Project initiative is underway for 2013.  This initiative has become a great part 
of the annual school calendar.  It gives our Year 7 Boys the opportunity to take an area personal interest 
and apply the beginnings of the rigor of secondary learning & expectations that will be applied over their 
time at ABHS.  The PIP process is one that the P&C has great interest in.  The P&C sponsors the event and 
supplies the prizes for those winning categories.  In addition several P&C members give up their time to be 
part of the judging panel and select the finalists & prize winning entries. 
Good luck to all those Year 7 boys participating in the PIP initiative for 2013. 
Our 2013 Year 12 Boys are rapidly approaching the final days of their secondary schooling as we move into 
August & September. They have recently undertaken the Higher School Certificate trial exams.  This will 
give the boys a good indication of where they currently stand and the areas they will need to work upon to 
achieve the results they desire in the “real” HSC in October & November. The P&C hopes that the boys 
drive hard with their studies over the next few weeks and prepare as well as they can for the HSC. 

The P&C preparations for the ABHS Community Fun Day set down for Sunday 8th September 
continue to progress well.  A big day is being planned, with many of the regular events surrounded by 
several new & exciting initiatives. Lock in the date - it will be great to see as many of the ABSH community 
attending. 
To ensure the school grounds look their best for the Community Fun Day, on Sunday 25th August the P&C 
are managing the regular end of winter grounds & gardens working bee. This is a great opportunity 
for many of you to assist in helping spruce-up the school grounds. 
Once again, thank you to all those who have attended this month’s P&C meeting. 
The August P&C meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 27th August, commencing at 7.30pm, in the school 
library.  We are looking forward to seeing more of our fellow Parents & Citizens attend in August as we 
finalise preparations for the 2013 Community Fun Day. 

Thanks, 
John Koellner 
P&C President 
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Sunday 25th 
August 

Working Bee 
 
Grab some old clothes and dust off your gardening 
tools, our school needs your help!  On Sunday 25th 
August we are running a working bee to tidy up our 
gardens and outdoor areas in preparation for the 
Community Fun Day.  
If anyone out there is handy with power tools we also 
have some benches that need minor repairs. 

 
So if you love trimming, edging, weeding and all round 
cleanup work, please bring your tools and come along 
on Sunday 25th August from 9am – 12midday.  
A light lunch will be provided for those who attend and 
help out on the day.   

ABHS CALENDAR OF EVENTS TERM 3 2013 

 MONDAY TUESDAY WEDNESDAY THURSDAY FRIDAY Sat/Sun 

Week 

5A 

August 12 
 

Yr9 Reach Workshop 

August 13 
 
 
 
 
 

August 14 
 

August 15 
 

Jeans for Genes Mufti 
Day 

 

August 16 
 
 
Backchat Published 

Aug 17/18 

Week 

6B 

August 19 
 

August 20 
 

August 21 
 

August 22 
 
 

ART/TAS 
EXHIBITION 

opens 

August 23 
 
 
 

Aug 24/25 
 

Sun 25 
P&C Working 

Bee 

Week 

7A 

August 26 
 

August 27 
 
 
 

School Council 
P&C Meeting 

August 28 August 29 
Formal Assembly 
(Winter Grade Sport) 

 
 

August 30 
 

WALKATHON 

Aug 31/Sep1 
 

Week 

8B 

September 2 
 

September 3 
 

September 4 
 

September 5 
 
 

September 6 
 

Sept 7/8 
Sun 8th 

P&C 
Community 

Fun Day 

Week 
9A 

September 9 
 
 
 
 
 

September 10 
Yr 11 Exams 

 

September 11 
Yr 11 Exams 

 
 

September 12 
Yr 11 Exams 

 
 

September 13 
Yr 11 Exams 

 
 

Sept 14/15    
 

Week 

10B 

 

September 16 
Yr 11 Exams 

 

September 17 
Yr 11 Exams 

 

September 18 
 

Year 12 
Graduation 
Assembly 

September 19 
 
 
 
 
 

September 20 

 
Backchat Published 

 
 

Last Day Term 3 

Sept 21/22 
 

Term 4 starts Tuesday 8 October 
 



  THE WORD FROM ENGLISH 
 

Term 3 is a very busy term, especially for the 
senior classes. Year 12 is currently doing their 
Trial HSC exams and will be finishing off their 
HSC courses after the exams while the Year 11 
classes are completing the Preliminary HSC 
course in preparation for their Yearly 
examinations. 
The following boys have already achieved 
outstanding results in their recent assessment 
tasks: 

Year 7 English – Poetry Exam 
7E: Matt Burns & Aidan Martin 
7H: Damian Fisquet & Jinwoo Park 
7A: Ryan Watt 
7B: Tim Gillies 

Year 8 English – Science Fiction Brochure 
Zac Miller 
Konrad Morton-Stroud 
Saugat Pandeya 
Saber Attar-Motlagh 

Year 9 English – Satire Creative 
Presentation 
Nick Berryman 
Aran Dennis 
Tristan Evans-Craig 
Year 10 – Creative Writing 
Oscar Steedman 
Harry Tuynman 

Year 11 Advanced English – Animal 
Farm/Gattaca essay 
Adhish Panta 
Joshua Wiercinski 

Year 11 Standard English – Australian 
Experiences essay 
Oliver Shepherd 
Craig Belcastro 
Caleb Estherby 
Kevin Pascua 
Brett Thompson 

Year 12 Advanced English – Hamlet Speech 
Tom Tuynman 

Year 12 Standard English – Wilfred Owen 
essay 
Samuel Penno 

As always, should you have any questions or 
concerns about the progress of your son in 
English please do not hesitate to contact his class 
teacher or me (Jessica.schadel@det.nsw.edu.au) 
as a collaborative effort between the home and 
school is incredibly beneficial. 

Ms J. Schadel 
Head Teacher English 

SCIENCE 
UNSW Science Competition 
The results of the UNSW Science 

Competition are hot off the press and I am proud 
to say the boys achieved 7 Distinctions and 15 
credits overall. This is a strong effort to back up 
last year’s effort and is showing an upward trend 
of Science results at Asquith Boys. Boys who 
achieved a Distinction will receive their certificate 
at our next formal assembly on August 29. Credit 
winners will be acknowledged at morning 
assembly over the coming week. 

HSC Science 
Well done to all the boys who achieved strong 
grades for their Trial HSC Exams. Biology, 
Chemistry, Physics and Senior Science will all be 
focusing on revision for the remainder of the term 
in readiness for their HSC Exams in Term 4.  
I encourage all boys to dedicate large amounts of 
time completing past HSC questions and 
discussing areas of concern with their teachers. 

HSC Chemistry and Physics will be attending 
excursions over the next 3 weeks to enhance 
their understanding of HSC topics. Chemistry 
students will be visiting the Sydney Maritime 
Museum to complement their shipwrecks elective 
while Physics boys will be attending a Physics 
Kickstart workshop at the University of Sydney to 
conduct experiments that could not be 
undertaken at school as part of the Ideas to 
Implementation topic area. These experiments 
will include superconductors and liquid nitrogen, 
semiconductor technology and photoelectric 
effect. 

Year 10 
All boys in Year 10 are required to submit an 
open-ended student research project as a 
requirement of completing their Science 
component of the RoSA (previously the School 
Certificate). The projects are due on Friday 23rd 
August. These projects were started in April and 
the school has a proud history of boys submitting 
high quality and innovative projects. I believe this 
year group to be of a very high standard in the 
Science area and we are expecting some 
outstanding projects. 

Year 9 
Mr Robertson’s Science class has just completed a 
project on home insulation using boxes. The class 
worked in groups of 3 or 4 to test different types 
of insulation such as foil and polystyrene. 
Temperature readings were taken during heating 
and for a short time after the heating was turned 
off. The boys found that foil heated the box 
quickly and reflected the heat but once the 
heating was turned off, foil did not retain the heat 



as well as polystyrene. Most groups came to the 
conclusion that a combination of foil and 
polystyrene would have the most significant 
insulating effect. 

Year 8 
8E spent a day at Homebush Bay Environmental 
Education Centre studying ecology such as local 
mangrove and wetland environments. Much of 
the day was spent testing water quality as well as 
conducting transects and quadrats to count 
population and distribution of species. Even 
though the area has been cleaned up significantly 
in recent decades there is quite a bit of pollution 
in the local waterways. Our boys could appreciate 
how lucky we are to have such pristine 
waterways in our local area. 
 

Mr S. Robertson 
Head Teacher Science 
 
 

 
 

Greetings from HSIE! 
It has been a very busy start to Term 3 
in the HSIE faculty. Particularly for the 

Year 12 students, who over the holidays and in 
the early weeks of the term prepared themselves 
to sit the Trial HSC Examinations in Weeks 3 & 4. 
Their teachers have been working tirelessly all 
year to ensure that students are well equipped 
with the necessary skills and knowledge to 
approach each examination with confidence.  

Year 12 teachers are now very busy marking and 
providing feedback on these examinations. I 
encourage the Year 12 students to pay careful 
attention to their teacher’s feedback and use the 
results of their examinations as a learning tool so 
that they may consolidate skills learned over the 
past year and work on areas that require further 
development before the final HSC examinations in 
Term 4.   

The Year 11 classes have also been working 
hard to complete the remaining topics of their 
Preliminary HSC courses in preparation for the 
yearly examinations coming up in Week 9 & 10. It 
is important that students use the time available 
to them now to revise class work and get started 
on their study notes. I encourage all Year 11 
students to draw up a study timetable so that 
they can use their free time efficiently as time 
ALWAYS passes quickly in the lead up to exams. 

For most of our junior classes Term 3 marks 
the transition from the Semester 1 courses to the 
Semester 2 programs. Both Year 7 and Year 8 
classes are now studying Geography and are 
learning about very relevant and current topics 

including Globalisation and Global Inequality. The 
Year 9 Australian Studies classes have also made 
a transition from Geography to History and are 
now studying early Australian history including life 
in Australia in the early 1900’s and the Federation 
debate.  

Lastly, the Year 10 Mandatory Geography and 
History classes continue working diligently 
towards achieving their RoSA. Many classes are 
working on developing their extended writing 
skills through a number of upcoming in-class 
assessment tasks. 

Finally, I would like to encourage all parents to 
support their sons, particularly those in the senior 
grades, to make use of their home study and 
revision time effectively by encouraging the use 
of a study timetable and prioritisation of school 
tasks over leisure activities. Being proactive will 
help all of us as a team improve your sons’ 
outcomes 

Ms L. Foster 
HSIE Teacher 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

SPORT 
13’s Soccer 

All boys who played in the boys’ junior 
soccer teams contributed to a great result in the 
Grand Final when the Asquith 13A’S beat Ashfield 
1-0. All the boys behaved and supported each 
other in a very positive manner throughout the 
season and all were happy that they had done 
their best in all the games.  
The 13C’s battled well and pulled off some 
excellent results and the B’s were a model of 
consistency throughout the season and they only 
just missed out on a Final appearance by a slim 
margin.. Thanks go to the boys who supported 
the 13A’s when they had great wins in both the 
semi against Epping who were a good side to a 
tough Ashfield team in the Final.  They won by 
the odd goal but it was their teamwork that got 
them the win and it was thoroughly deserved. 
Congratulations to the 13a’S Boys but also to all 
the other students who contributed to a very 
successful season in the junior soccer teams.   
Mr M Blackwood 
       



CAREERS     Recent Events 
RMS Excursion 
15 Year 10 students visited the RMS offices, Parramatta on 30th July to learn about 
the Road Designers in Training Program. They listened to road designers detail 
their road design experience, watched a demonstration of the CADD software and 
visualization used in road design, and spoke to road designers in training. The 
highlight of the day was for the students to take part in a road design activity. 
Students now have the information about this great career opportunity in 
engineering, how and when to join the program.  
 

Apprenticeship and Traineeship Expo 
It was pleasing to see so many of our students visit this expo on 31st July at the 
War Memorial Hall in Hornsby. They were able to speak to representatives of many 
group training organisations and employers. The  excellent catering for the function 
was co-ordinated by Mr Josephs, Head of Hospitality and his Year 11 hospitality 
students :- Miles Andersen, Nick Miller, William O’Donohue, Ben Holland, Christian 

Davis, Daniel Adam, Liam Kissick, Aram Swadling .  
 

Coming events 
Open Days at Uni: Many universities are holding open days in August and September. Students from 
Year 10-11 are encouraged to attend to gain important career information. A list is included in this bulletin.  
 

Open Day- ICMS, Manly -Sunday 18th August visit www.icms.edu.au/openday 
 

Meadowbank TAFE Careers Expo- Tuesday 27th August 2013 2pm-6pm  
Speak with Head teachers and counsellors about courses, entry requirements and career opportunities in a 
range of industries. Find out about their new Degree programs.  There will be Presentations, 
Demonstrations, Competitions – Win an iPad, Giveaways and prizes and expert Study & Career Advice.  All 
welcome 
 

A Year 12 Careers Night “Focusing on University Options will be held on Wednesday 21st 
August 2013  at Cherrybrook Technology High School from 5.30-9pm. There will be a speaker on Pathways 
to University, Gaining Scholarships, TAFE Degrees and a talk on the university applications process through 
the University Admission Centre. Most universities will be in attendance.  Participating schools are Asquith 
Boys High, , Castle Hill High, Epping Boys High, Galston High, Normanhurst Boys High, Oakhill College 
Pennant Hills.  I would urge all ABHS students to attend with their parents 
 

Open Day at ADFA- Saturday 31st August 9am-4pm  
Defence Force Recruiting will be providing a free bus which will leave Parramatta at 
7am and will return at 6pm.  To book a seat on the bus RSVP 
to joking@dfr.com.au. Parents and friends are also welcome to attend.  

 

Open Day at Ultimo TAFE on Saturday 3st August 9am-4pm Visit sydneytafe.edu.au/openday for 
more information. 
 

Ryde Skills & Trade Expo--- Friday 30th and Saturday 31st August  9am-5pm 
A Showcase of local skills and trades.   Demonstrations & workshops, talk to trainers etc. Please phone 
Andrea Poletti for more information on  
 

2014 TVET EXPO- Hornsby Campus -Tuesday 3rd September   2.15pm, or 4.15pm 
Students who intend to do a TVET course next year are able to attend Tafe to find out everything they 
need to know for 2014 TVET courses at Hornsby. They can also visit TVET classes, Meet at conference 
Room in the library either at 2.15pm or 4.15pm. Parents are most welcome. The TVET courses on offer 
next year are Accounting-Cadetship preparation, Automotive, Animation , Access courses, Business 
Services, Design, Electrotechnology, Fashion Design, Financial Services Furnishing, Games Development, 
Information Technology, Multimedia, Photography, Tourism & Events and Web Design.  
 

2013/2014 Apprentice and Trainee Muster  
In September 2013 1300Apprenticeship is holding its annual recruitment drive.  They will have over 150 
Interview spots available between 23 September 2013 and 4 October 2013.  
If you or someone you know is looking for an apprenticeship or traineeship please feel free to forward your 
resume to resumes@1300apprentice.com.au.  
GET IN QUICK TO SECURE YOUR PLACE AS INTERVIEW TIMES ARE LIMITED AND FILL UP FAST.... 

mailto:joking@dfr.com.au.%20Family
https://staffowa.det.nsw.edu.au/owa/redir.aspx?C=333fcd8cf1fd47d5a91b1f35097a4442&URL=mailto%3aresumes%401300apprentice.com.au


Important Information 
Year 10 Work Experience - This will be held in the week from Monday 14th October to Friday 
18th October 2013. Many students have still not handed in their paperwork and this will limit their choice 
of position as well as create problems for Mrs Fry in organizing staff supervision.  
 

TVET Progress reports 
I would like to advise parents of students doing TVET courses that progress reports have been handed out 
to students at TAFE.  
 

Automotive Modern Apprenticeship Program - Applications are now being sought for people 
interested in joining the motor trade.These positions are available for 2014. Apprenticeships are available 
at a number of dealers including Land Rover, Jaguar, Audi, Mazda, Volkswagen, Volvo.  Please 
visit www.vantageautomotive.com for information and how to apply. Please see Mrs Fry if interested. 
 

Air Conditioning apprenticeship in Hornsby is available later this year. The employer is looking for a 
Year 11 or year 12 student. Please see Mrs Fry if interested.  
 

ADFA Education Award 2014 for current year 11 students 
This award is presented to Year 12 students in recognition of leadership potential, and academic and 
sporting achievements exhibited during Year 11.  The award comprises of laptop and certificate along with 
plaque of recognition for your school. Applications close Friday 28 February 2014. It is not mandatory 
for the student to go into the Defence Force. 
http://www.defencejobs.gov.au/education/adfa/howToApply/educationAward.aspx  
 

Year 12 - Applications to apply for University for 2014 are now open and close on 27th 
September. An information session will be held with Year 12 after the HSC trials are finished. In the 
meantime I have issued a Year 12 careers bulletin outlining some of the important points to consider and 
this was emailed to all Year 12 parents as well. I have included a Year 12 Checklist for applying through 
UAC and a copy of a brochure “Step by Step Apply UAC” which has been sent to all year 12 students. 
They should also have now received their UAC pin number in the post.  
 

Sydney Uni – Your Future: Preparing the Road to Uni.   These booklets are aimed at students 
in Years 9 & 10 and explain the advantages of going to uni as well as the support available to students. 
The guide also outlines some of the most popular careers showing the relevant degrees and what subjects 
students may need to have studied before beginning a degree. See Mrs Fry if you want a copy. 
 

New Department of Education Careers website------ www.seek2b.com 
This new website has many uses for students and also for parents; it provides 

• Up to date Careers News emailed directly to students’ and parents’ home email address on any of 
the 100 plus careers on the website.  

• Videos to watch on all careers 
• Practical ways to improve a student’s chance of winning employment in their chosen career.  
• The NSW based HSC subjects suitable for their career including links to TVET course descriptions 
• Courses students can study for their chosen career after the HSC with direct links to their entry 

level TAFE courses, University degree listing with their ATARS and direct links to Private Colleges.  
• Current job vacancies on each career from CareerOne and specialised Group Training Companies 
• 2013 ATARs –ALL FIELDS in the UAC Handbook Index with Direct LINKS to UAC descriptions  
• Coming soon !- a listing ot the earning (weekly and annually) across nearly 300 occupations  
At the moment there is free access but soon there a password to access this site. .  ABHS is paying a 
subscription for all students to use and the password will be issued when required. 
  

www.mhscareers.com 
A reminder for all students to also visit this website for important information on career 
activities. www.mhscareers.com.  Login with “student” and the password is mhs2013 . Parents can also 
login as “parent” This is a very useful site for career researching and finding out about all the career 
events and opportunities that come up throughout the year.  
 
Mrs J. Fry 
Careers Adviser 
 
 

http://www.vantageautomotive.com/
http://www.seek2b.com/
http://www.mhscareers.com/
http://www.mhscareers.com/


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



For Year 11 & Year 12 students: Mastering the Exams - Free Lecture Sunday 25 August 
For Year 12 students: The Essentials HSC revision lectures 
Go to website www.tsfx.com.au for more information & registration details. 

 

 

http://www.tsfx.com.au/






DISCLAIMER 
Advertisements in this newsletter are included as a community service or a source of revenue to offset 
newsletter production costs. They should not in any way be seen as an endorsement or recommendation by 
the school. 
 

  



  
  



 



CAPA BACK PAGE GALLERY 
Year 11 Visual Arts  

Acrylic, oil and collage Self Portrait Paintings 
Channeling the art of Basquiat, Bacon and Freud 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Farewell to our very own 
Prince of Denmark  

Lukus Skov 
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